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Parish of Honeybourne

Minutes of the Annual Parish Meeting

Held at 7.30 pm on 23th April 2019
At Honeybourne Village Hall 

Councillors Present:
Cllrs David Cowan, Graham Clelland, Heath Jobes, Andy Attridge, Graham Taylor and Cathryn Steward 
In Attendance: Mr J Stedman (Parish Clerk), Elliot Nixon, WDC safety officer, and seven members of the public.
Apologies: were received from – Cllrs, Colin Clear & Matt Henson,
 although being invited, the local police officer Jamie Lee was unable to attend 

Cllr David Cowan, Parish Council Chairman, chaired the meeting.
Mr Elliot Nixon 
Elliot confirmed only three parishioners attended the property marking event at the Recreation Field which ran from 4.00 to 6.30 pm 
Elliot then made a brief presentation on the existing Neighbourhood Watch Schemes in the area and confirmed their success in reducing local crime. He encouraged Honeybourne to instigate a scheme as only 4 or 5 Neighbourhood Watch respondents are required to make it work. Elliot left a large pack of Neighbourhood Watch Scheme explanatory leaflets which councillors will distribute around the village. The Chairman thanked Elliot for his attendance and confirmed the council will help in initiating the scheme.

Minutes: The minutes of the annual parish meeting held on 17th April 2018 were circulated to the meeting and confirmed by those who attended as a true record of the meeting and signed by the Chairman.

Matters Arising from the Minutes – 
Speeding throughout the village was an issue last year and the chairman reported the purchase and installation of a vehicle activated speed sign is to be considered at the Parish Council meeting in May. Cllr Graham Taylor confirmed there are various options and types of speed signs and several deployment sites throughout the village, the council will be considering the options for the signs which record vehicle registration numbers and their speed, the information from the signs will be passed to the local police for speed enforcement action to be considered. 
Elliot Nixon suggested the Parish Council may wish to apply to the Police and Community Commissioner for funding assistance for the purchase of the speed sign.   
Honeybourne Parish Council’s Annual Report  

 The annual report was summarised by the Chairman and is appended to the minutes
Parish Organisation: 
Honeybourne Village Hall: 
Graham Clelland gave a brief report on the progress with the new Village Hall and confirmed the tender process will be completed later this week and the building works are scheduled to start at the end of May with a proposed completion by the end of the year. All the necessary funding is now in place and the many problems arising are now resolved. Heath Jobes confirmed that fund raising will need continue as many items of furniture and fitting will be required to complete the aesthetics of the interior.   
District &County Ward Member – Cllr Alistair Adams not in attendance
Open Forum Summary
 Car Parking: 
The problems of rail commuters parking on the Bramble Chase and Stephenson Way estates were raised as the problem continues to worsen as more cars park on estate roads. The chairman confirmed the process of constructing a 200-space car park is underway but issues with Network Rail are very difficult to resolve and will take some time to bring the new car park into use. The Parish Council will continue to pursue the matter with the District Council and consider requesting our MP Nigel Huddleston to help in expediating negotiation with Network Rail as the adoption of the Stephenson Way roads and infrastructure is also held up by Network Rail.

Drugs: 
Concerns were raised over the suspected drug distribution in various areas in the village and noticeably in the Co-op car park. The Chairman confirmed the matter will be brought to the attention of the local police.   

Thanks: 
A parishioner offered sincere thanks to the Parish Council for all the unpaid work the councillors carry out for and on behalf of the community, the thanks were greatly received.   
There being no further business;   
 The Chairman closed the meeting at 8.10 pm and thanked all those present for their attendance. 

Chairman 




 Date 





Honeybourne Parish Council

Chairman’s Annual Report 2018/2019

Another interesting and eventful year for Honeybourne which started with the handover of the new Sports Pavilion from the contactors to the Parish which was followed by the granting of Planning Permission for the New Village Hall on land off Grange Farm Drive and Harvest Close, another step forward.

Councillor Alastair Adams and the county Highways Officer confirmed that road flooding signage would be deployed by the two railway bridges in Stratford Road as there had been several incidents of vehicles being trapped in flood water after heavy rain. It has now been confirmed that flood depth marker posts will be erected shortly. The extension to the footpath along Bretforton Road to the entrance of the recreation field has now been completed unfortunately without a dropped kerb to enable pushchairs, wheelchairs and mobility scooters to cross the road. We are pursuing the County Highways dept to return and install a dropped kerb as was originally specified.

Flooding problems along Buckle Street were being investigated by WDC Drainage officer and remedial drainage works have been carried out we await the results.

The Parish Council agreed the placement of 6 new gritting bins on the new housing estates in the village so as to cover all eventualities.

A Parish Council Extraordinary meeting was called in August to discuss the planning application that had been proposed for the greens of Perrie Drive and Fernihough. Mr Khan (land Owner) and Mr Taylor planning consultant were present to put their points of view on the application. Comments were invited from members of the public who raised concerns about the whole development not being suitable for the green open space which would be lost if the planning application were granted.

 It was agreed that after a long discussion Mr Khan would re-submit his plans in light of the requests of the residents of the area I.e. number of properties to be built, parking and access issues. Later in the year the Planning Application was refused by Wychavon District Council. Since then Mr Khan has re-submitted a new application with fewer houses which was also refused and has now gone to appeal, we await the answer.

Complaints re the mud being deposited by Vicarage Nurseries vehicles on Bretforton Road was discussed and a representative from the nurseries attended the meeting and outlined plans to alter the crossing to a straight across thereby reducing the extent of the crossing and further measures would also be taken that is a concrete area both sides of the road. This has all now been completed.

Fancutts Garage site has now been acquired by Lockley Homes and Mr Karl Lockley and his Architect attended a meeting to discuss their plans for the site which is a farmyard design with 8 mixed size dwellings. We await WDC result of this Application.

The Christmas Tree Event organised by Councillor Steve Sidwell on Elm green in late November was a great success with many members of the public and Honeybourne Primary Academy children attending together with Bretforton Choir singing carols. The W.I ladies were on hand selling punch & mince pies and members of the Parish Council ran a barbecue which was a great success. The tree lights were again sponsored in memory of loved ones no longer with us and the display throughout December was a lovely sight in the village brightening up the winter gloom. A total of £1614 was raised from sponsorship and the proceeds of a very good raffle and this was donated to the new village hall fund.

The Council considered the full content of the Neighbourhood Development Plan documentation and agreed all the wording. This was a monumental task undertaken by several members of the public along with Councillor Heath Jobes with Brodie Planning consultants, I wish to congratulate them for all the hard work and hours they have committed to this task which should see the village in good hands over the years to come.

As part of Community funding, Mr Karl Lockley of Lockley Homes has confirmed a proposal for £1500 towards the refurbishment of the telephone kiosk in the High Street opposite the development of the Fancutts site.

The funding application for the village hall development from the Legacy Fund of Wychavon DC of £150,000 has been agreed and is available when the building project starts.

Speed enforcement throughout the village is continuing through the Safer Road Partnership i.e the speed camera van and motorcycle police officer are now here early as it is coming into spring summer times they will hopefully be able to continue to deploy earlier in the mornings to catch the commuters who flout the speed limits.

There have been several incidents on the Bramble Chase Estate with attempted burglaries and cars being interfered with and now also on Fair Acres estate with a van being broken into The Police attended a parish council meeting and this was brought to their attention and PC Jamie Lee said that he would request that on the local car patrols to show a greater presence in the area particularly in the evenings by parking the patrol car at the Co-op car park whilst they attended to their paperwork. 
This seems to have had the desired effect as we have had no further reports of problems. As a follow on to this Councillor Cathryn Steward is arranging to set up a Neighbourhood Watch Scheme in the village, of which progress will be advised to all parishioners in due course.

Finally I would like to thank the all the Parish Councillors for all their hard work and all the hours they devote with no financial reward, in that they are contributing to the smooth running of the village throughout the past term of this council. In particular I would like to thank Councillor Steve Sidwell for all his hard work and effort he puts in to the Christmas Tree Event which as he was the instigator originally has turned out over the past few years in to be an event everyone looks forward to at the end of each year. Councillor Sidwell is retiring from Parish Council duties at the end of this term due to work commitments but he has promised he will help us with this year’s Christmas tree event.

I would also like to thank the Parish Clerk John Stedman for all his help and work above and beyond the call of duty which goes towards the smooth running of the council.

David Cowan

Chairman

Honeybourne Parish Council.

